
On Counting Our Blessings 

 

January 1st is historically the day that works pass into the public domain in the United 

States.  Years have gone by that have given American citizens free access to, and use of, 

works by authors like Mark Twain, Edith Wharton, Theodore Dreiser, and Virginia Woolf.  

However, this past January 1st, no published works passed into the public domain.  Zero.  

Zip.  Nada.   

 

Why?   

 

Blame it on Mickey.  The Disney folks could not bear to part with their little friend, whose first 

cartoon was scheduled to pass into the public domain in 2003, so they asked their friend 

Sonny Bono to champion the Copyright Term Extension Act, which passed into law in 1998.   

 

Now, year after year goes by in this country without one published work passing into the 

public domain, while in Europe, the works of F. Scott Fitzgerald, Emma Goldman, and Paul 

Klee have been freed to serve as bedrock for the public to build upon.  In fact, no published 

American work will pass into the public domain until 2019.  And between now and then, who 

knows what cartoon character will prompt the private sector to muscle up some new 

legislation?  Popeye, perhaps?  Tweety?  Bugs?  (You know how wascally he can beé ) 

 

Copyright law in the U.S. has moved in some restrictive directions during the last part of the 

twentieth century until recently, when Congress mandated the NIH Public Access Policy for 

federally-funded medical research.  Following closely behind, a bill was introduced last year 

in Congress to mandate public access to all federally-funded research, regardless of topic.  

In the area of scholarly research, things are looking up.   

 

And if youõd like to feel downright positive about U.S. copyright law, thereõs Canada: 

In 2005, colleges and universities in Canada were forced to pay publisher and intellectual 

property owners a òtariffó of approximately $5. per student in order to use materials for 

teaching and scholarship.  In 2010-2011, the proposal is to triple that amount.  Dr. 

Margaret Ann Wilkinson, University of Western Ontario:  

http://www.slideshare.net/wnyoacrl/ wilkinson-5755793?from=ss_embed .  

 

It seems that in the past twenty years or so, for every step the federal government has taken 

to tighten up access to intellectual property, shortly thereafter another measure is approved 

to protect and promote access.  Itõs a bit of a roller-coaster ride, but itõs encouraging 

nonetheless.   
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WGIL update for SUNYLA newsletter, January 2011 

The mission of the Working Group for Information Literacy (WGIL) is to support and 

promote information literacy instruction, assessment of information literacy programs 

and professional development of instruction librarians in SUNY libraries.  One way to 

follow this mission is through the organization of workshops, conferences and similar 

activities that bring together librarians from different SUNY (and non-SUNY) 

campuses.  Being true to its mission, WGIL is happy 

to report details about its one-day conference ò3Ts: 

Exploring New Frontiers in Teaching, Technology 

and Transliteracy.ó  This event will take place on 

March 25th, 2011 at Fulton-Montgomery 

Community College (FMCC) in Johnstown, NY.   

The 3Tõs conference promises numerous presentations and workshops to help 

participants to better understand new developments in the field of information literacy 

in the online environment and bring home new ideas to incorporate into their work.  

Many of us are familiar with traditional literacies such as  information, computer, 

media, visual, and cyberliteracy.  As information has moved into digital formats, two 

new concepts have emerged in the professional literature: metaliteracy and 

transliteracy.  The participants of the 3Tõs conference will learn about these from front 

line researchers.  

Key note speaker Thomas Mackey, Interim Dean of the Center for Distance Learning 

at SUNY Empire State College will address transliteracy in his talk òCollaborative 

Transliteracies in Open, Mobile, and Online Learning.ó  Dr. Mackey will discuss 

emerging technologies and their effect on the process of learning in a social media 

age.  How are students using technologies to enhance their access to information and 

evaluate it?  And, as Dr. Mackey wonders, òHow do we promote open and 

collaborative learning in transformative, transparent, and transliterate places?ó  

After the keynote address, several concurrent sessions will be offered featuring 

presenters from a broad range of academic institutions.  The presenters will include 

librarians and teaching faculty who are exploring new frontiers of pedagogy and digital 

technologies, as well as looking at how those technologies influence both teaching 

and learning.  Some presentations will cover practical applications of using 

technologies in a classroom.  For example, Michael Youngs, Instructor of  English from 

FMCC, will discuss using video technology in the classroom.  Laurie Freeman and 

Sonnet Gravina, also from FMCC, will discuss the influence of a web-based technology 

on student performance in math and science courses.  

Dr. Maria Perpetua Socorro U. Liwanag, from the Department of Education and Steven 

Dresbach, a technology instructor, both from SUNY Geneseo, will talk about 

technologies involved in the reading process through the use of booktrailers and eye 

movement miscue analysis.  This technology can be successfully used in training pre-

service teachers.  Ellie Fosmire (FMCC) will talk about using course management tools 

to accommodate students with disabilities. 

(Continued on page 3) 
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Trudi Jacobson, Head of User Education Department and Greg Bobish, a user 

education librarian, both from the University at Albany, SUNY, will join Dr. Mackey to 

discuss emerging trends in social media literacy.  Ms. Jacobson has published 

extensively on various topics in information literacy instruction.  Her latest article, 

òReframing Information Literacy as a Metaliteracy,ó written together with Dr. Mackey, 

appeared in the January 2011 issue of College & Research Libraries.  Mr. Bobish 

researches emerging technologies and their implementation in information literacy 

instruction and has two articles forthcoming, in The Journal of Academic Librarianship 

and Communications in Information Literacy. 

Other SUNY campuses will be represented; Dr. Peter McCoy, Dr. Mark Campbell and 

Dr. Debra Campbell from the department of Music at SUNY Potsdam, along with Phil 

Greco, a music teacher from Farmingdale Public Schools, will speak on best practices 

for K-12/collegiate collaboration using Web 2.0 technology in the classroom.  Dr. 

Diane Shichtman of Empire State College will talk about her Invention by Design 

course, which promotes technology literacy, scientific literacy and mathematical 

literacy.  Dr. Harry Pence from SUNY Oneonta will talk about transliteracy, how critical 

this subject is to certain other subjects, such as communications, and how it can 

influence ways of processing information across the curriculum. 

Two of our colleagues from CUNY - Sandy Figueroa, a professor of Business 

Department from Hostos Community College in the Bronx, and Sarah Archino, 

Graduate Center at CUNY - will discuss their asynchronous online course, Computer 

Literacy, and how they employ various Web 2.0 technologies, including video. 

Mona Ann Niedbala, an Education & Curriculum Materials Librarian, and Dr. Jay 

Fogleman, Professor of Science Education at the University of Rhode Island, will 

discuss a successful librarian-faculty collaboration model that incorporates 

information literacy instruction into the curriculum by using an online environment.  

Peggy Pritchard, Learning & Curriculum Support Team Librarian at the University of 

Guelph, Ontario, will talk about her experience with embedding òinformation literacy, 

analytical thinking and writing into first year nanoscience curriculum.ó  Ms. Pritchard 

will present a variety of teaching tools that can be incorporated into lesson plans: 

various learning activities, tutorials, assessment rubrics, and more. 

Some presenters came as far as Commerce, Texas and Guelph, Canada.  A group of 

presenters, including Mary Boggs, Leslie Haas and Maribeth Nottingham, from the 

Texas A&M University, Commerce and Melissa Brumfield from Mesquite Independent 

School District, will discuss their ideas of implementation of transliteracy into 

curriculum in the public schools and university classrooms. 

Such a wonderful variety of presenters promises a great experience for participants.  

The cost of registration is affordable at $20, which includes continental breakfast and 

lunch.  Participants who use òbuddyó registration save $5; tell a colleague about the 

conference and register together for $15 each.  Learn more about òbuddyó 

registration at http://threetees.weebly.com/.  We hope to see many of our SUNYLA 

colleagues in Johnstown, NY on March 25th! 

(Continued from page 2) 

òA wonderful 

variety of 

presenters 

promises a great 

experience for 

all participants.ó 

Page 3 V O L U M E  4 1  I S S U E  2 

W G I L  U P D A T E  ( C O N T . ) 

http://threetees.weebly.com/


E L E C T R O N I C  G A D G E T S  EX P O  H O S T E D  B Y  L I B R A R Y ,  

I N F O R M A T I O N  &  T E C H N O L O G Y  S E R V I C E S  ( L I T S ) 

Pat Maxwell, Brockport 

Brockport senior, Thomas Carroll, was the lucky winner of a 26" HDTV at the first LITS 

Electronic Gadgets Expo.  The TV and many other prizes were awarded during the 

Library, Information & Technology Servicesõ first Electronic Gadget Expo held on 

December 6th and 7th in Drake Memorial Library.  More than 120 faculty, staff, and 

students attended the Expo, where they spoke with IT experts, explored educational 

applications, and learned how technology can be used both in and outside of the 

classroom.  Exhibits featured Kindles, Nooks, iPads, SmartPens, Webcams, digital 

cameras, headsets, Skype, and more.  The Expo also increased awareness within the 

Brockport community about electronics, paper, and plastics recycling. 

Both local businesses and other College at Brockport departments provided support 

for the Expo through donations and/or presentations.  LITS thanks: Best Buy - 

Henrietta; Barnes & Noble - Greece; Lift Bridge Book Shop; the Campus Bookstore; 

Office for Student Disabilities; The Center for Excellence in Learning & Teaching. 

For more information, contact Pat Maxwell (pmaxwell@brockport.edu). 

òMore than 120 
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Pat Maxwell (far left), Director Mary Jo Orzech (far right) and LITS staff 

congratulate TV Drawing Winner Thomas Carroll. 



S T R A P P E D  F O R  C A S H ?  YOUõVE GOT N O T H I N G  T O  L O S E 

Lisa Forrest, Buffalo State 

In today's financially strapped times, it can be easy to dismiss innovative library 

programming ideas due to budget constraints.  Donõt despair!  Save your nickels and 

dimes, and visit http://frugallibrarians.blogspot.com for inspiration.   

Youõll find programming, 

outreach, and marketing ideas 

(big and small!), as theyõve 

been collected and shared by 

Lisa Forrest, Public Relations & 

Outreach Librarian at  

E. H. Butler Library.   

Dynamic programming can 

support the professional 

growth, intellectual exchange, 

and cultural enrichment of the 

entire community.  From 

orientation activities to poetry 

projects, youõre sure to 

discover something that you 

can adapt for your own library.  

What ideas for frugal activities and programming do you have to share with your 

colleagues?   

Please add to the conversation, and contribute your creative ideas to Lisa for 

inclusion on the site.  Simply e-mail a brief blurb and photograph (JPEG format) of the 

project/activity to forresla@buffalostate.edu.  All submissions will be given full 

attribution.  By contributing, you agree to the free dissemination of your idea and help 

make the library world a better place!    
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The Charleston Conference is an annual conference that focuses on publishing and 

acquisitions.  It is a venue for librarians and vendors to discuss issues and concerns 

related to publishing and purchasing information in a digital age.  I was pleased to 

have the opportunity to attend the conference, and am thankful for the SUNYLA 

Professional Development Grant that enabled me to travel to Charleston.  As a first 

time attendee, the conference gave me the opportunity to learn about the latest 

innovations in acquisitions and building library collections.  Presentations included 

sessions on new models for publishing; repurposing collections to recapture library 

spaces (AKA weeding); legal and copyright issues; and how researchers use social 

media to further their work.  I was particularly impressed by the participation of 

vendors as presenters and attendees, rather than just marketers of library products.  

It was refreshing to hear the vendorõs perspectives, and I gained new insights into 

their perceptions about patrons and why they package and market their products as 

they do.  My personal favorite sessions were: 

¶ Patron driven acquisitions (i.e. loading Marc records into your catalog to 

allow users to òrequestó a print or ebook to be purchased) 

¶ Going mobileñchallenges for making vendor databases mobile compliant 

¶ Google books metadata project 

¶ Open access book publishing models 

 

On Dec. 7th, 2010 members of the SUNY Comprehensive Colleges Coordinated 

Collection Development Committee (C4D) held a Skype conference call specifically to 

discuss the Charleston Conference.  Several C4D members had attended the 

conference, and the group was anxious to hear about our experiences.  I reported on 

my personal impressions of the conference, and had the opportunity to hear about 

conference sessions I was not able attend.  The C4D group was very interested in 

hearing about consortial purchasing initiatives and the various ways patron driven 

acquisitions has been tried at other universities.  During the Spring semester, C4D 

plans to explore some of the ideas we gleaned from the conference, and hopefully 

embark on some innovative projects of our own.  Overall, it was a refreshing 

experience, and I intend to return next year to continue discovering all that Charleston 

has to offer. 

òI was 
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R E P O R T  O N  A T T E N D I N G  T H E  C H A R L E S T O N  C O N F E R E N C E 

Marianne Hebert, Potsdam 
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2 0 1 1  S U N Y L A  C O N F E R E NC E  C A L L  F O R  P R O P O S A L S   

The 2011 SUNYLA Conference will be hosted in Plattsburgh, which borders the 

Adirondacks, Quebec, Vermont, and Lake Champlain.  These shared boundaries both 

define and strengthen Plattsburghõs culture.  SUNY Librarians and Libraries are now 

increasingly redefining old borders or finding new partners.  This yearõs SUNYLA 

Conference will examine and explore new connections that facilitate collaboration 

across the library, the campus, the community, and the SUNY system.  

The SUNYLA 2011 program planning committee welcomes sessions related to 

collaboration across shared territories and the possibilities created by redefining roles 

within and outside the Library.  If you are submitting proposals for multiple sessions, 

please submit a form for each session.  Preconference Sessions will be held on 

Wednesday, June 15th, the main conference will be Thursday and Friday June 16th-17 th. 

 

Deadline for Proposals: March 15th, 2011 

 

Possible topics include, but are not limited to: 

¶ New collaborations between library departments. (i.e., ILL and Collection 

Development) 

¶ Building partnerships with campus departments. (i.e., Writing Centers, Learning or 

Tutoring Centers, IT Departments) 

¶ Finding new partners in the community. (i.e., connecting to high schools, 

businesses, and community organizations) 

¶ Innovations that create new roles for the library. (i.e., Institutional Repositories, 

Scholarly Publishing Centers) 

¶ The blended librarian: how will changes in departments and campuses redefine 

librarianship? (i.e., What is the role of the collection development librarian in a 

patron-driven world?  How will the role of the reference librarian change in the next 

10 years?) 

¶ Efficiency through collaboration: how have collaborations and initiatives focused 

on sharing resources and knowledge improved individual libraries and SUNY 

libraries as a whole? 

¶ How will new trends or technologies change librarianship and the Library in the 

future? 

¶ How can librarians stay current and prepared to take advantage of new roles and 

opportunities? 

¶ Knowledge through collaboration: SUNY librarians sharing their experience/

knowledge - i.e., assessment of services, gaming, web 2.0 technologies (creating 

pod-casts/you tube videos), mobile technologies. 

Please consider submitting a proposal for a pre-conference workshop, a conference 

session, or a poster presentation. 

(Continued on page 8) 
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C A L L  F O R  P R O P O S A L S  2 0 1 1  S U N Y L A  ( C O N T . )

Conference sessions are either 45 or 90 minutes.  Choose the time frame that is most 

appropriate. 

Pre-conference workshops are either 90 minutes or 3 hours and should include some 

interactive or hands-on component.  Computer labs will be available for up to 3  

pre-conference workshops.  Please indicate whether you prefer or need a computer lab 

for your pre-conference session. 

Please refer to the "Guidelines for the SUNYLA Annual Conference Expenses" available 

at http://sunyla.org/policies/conference-expenses for information on expense 

reimbursement. 

Contact for Preconference Sessions: 

Kate Pitcher, Geneseo, 1-585-245-5064, pitcher@geneseo.edu 

 

Contact for Conference Sessions: 

Kim Davies Hoffman, Geneseo, 1-585-245-5046,  kdhoffman@geneseo.edu 

 

Contact for Poster Sessions: 

Rosanne Humes, Nassau, 1-516-572-7402, rosanne.humes@ncc.edu 

 

Link to Form to Submit a Proposal 

https://spreadsheets.google.com/a/oswego.edu/viewform?

hl=en&formkey=dHR5cDhZUjl3c2lZbnVrZUNwWFhvYUE6MQ#gid=0 

 

For more information go to the SUNYLA 2011 Conference Website: 

http://sunyla2011.wordpress.com/ 

(Continued from page 7) 
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In 2010, SUNY Adirondack Library's 

Web page  

(http://library.sunyacc.edu) received 

more than 78.000 views.  The library 

started using LibGuides in the 

summer of 2009.  The Web page 

currenly has 68 guides and almost 

500 pages.  A new Meebo "Chat with 

a Librarian" widget has been added 

to several pages. 

 During the Fall 2010 semester, 

librarians taught 97 research 

sessions to 1430 students. About a 

third were visits from Freshman 

Seminar classes, a third from 

English classes, and the rest from 

other subject classes such as 

microbiology, business, nursing, political science, and French. Instruction librarian 

Joyce Miller sends each instructor a short evaluation survey on ANGEL; the 

anonymous feedback is compiled and used to improve sessions. The survey includes 

four multiple-choice and three short-answer questions. It gets a 24% response rate, 

better than the 10% response rate from paper surveys sent in past years. 

 Reference librarian Frances Sigurdsson is a member of the 2011 ENY/ACRL 

Conference planning committee, chaired by John Cosgrove from Skidmore College. 

The conference will be held at Skidmore on May 23. The theme is: "The Librarian Has 

Left the Building! New Pathways for Connecting Librarians, Users and Resources." 

English Division liaison librarian Barbara Anderson and English professor William 

Weiss are making an effort to increase the library's collection of graphic books, both 

fiction and non-fiction. 

A D I R O N D A K  C O M M U N I T Y  C O L L E G E 

Joyce Miller millerja@sunyacc.edu 
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C A M P U S  N E W S  &  N O T E S 

http://library.sunyacc.edu


Deborah Bernnard has been promoted to Head of the Thomas E. Dewey Graduate 

Library. 

Mary Van Ullen has been appointed Associate Director for Collections. 

Trudi Jacobson and Tom Mackeyõs fourth book in their collaborative information 

literacy series has just been published, Teaching Information Literacy Online (Neal-

Schuman, 2011).  In addition, their article, òReframing Information Literacy as a 

Metaliteracyó was published in the January 2011 issue of College & Research 

Libraries. 

Greg Bobish had two articles published: òParticipation and Pedagogy: Connecting the 

Social Web to ACRL Learning Outcomesó, in The Journal of Academic Librarianship, 

37(1), 54-63, and òInstruction 2.0 - What are we actually doing?ó, in Communications 

In Information Literacy, 4(1). http://www.comminfolit.org/index.php/cil/article/view/

Vol4-2010AR5/116  

A number of the librarians who teach UNL205, Information Literacy, have been 

investigating team-based learning (http://tblc.camp9.org/ ), and are beginning to 

implement it in their classrooms, or are planning to. 

The University at Albany Libraries Preservation Department presented Part Three in 

the series òCollections Repair for Smaller Librariesó September 21st and 22nd, 2010.  

It focused on the construction of single and multiple section pamphlet bindings.  

Preservation Librarian Karen E.K. Brown and Collections Conservator Ann Carroll 

Kearney provided background on item selection as well as instruction in and hands-on 

experience with performing conservation procedures to participants from eight small 

libraries spanning Eastern New York.  They provided support materials including 

instructional hand-outs and lists of conservation materials suppliers, print and online 

resources.  The fourth part of this series, òRe-casing Paperback Materialsó, will be 

offered in Fall, 2011.  Detailed registration information will be available mid-summer.  

Contact the Preservation Department at 518-437-3925 or 518-437-3923 with 

questions or to request additional information. 

òA number of the 
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A L B A N Y 

Gregory Bobish gbobish@uamail.albany.edu 
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Science Librarians Angelique Jenks-Brown and Jill Dixon presented òEngineering a 

Collaborative Information Literacy Partnershipó at the Upstate New York Science 

Librarians Meeting, Rochester, New York in October 2010. 

Elizabeth Brown, Scholarly Communications and Library Grants Officer, attended 

several conferences this fall, including the 2010 Association of Research Librariesõ 

Library Assessment Conference; the 2010 SPARC Digital Repositories Meeting; a 

Society for Scholarly Publishing workshop on òPartnering to Publish: Innovative Roles 

for Societies, Institutions, Presses, and Libraries;ó and the fall 2010 Coalition for 

Networked Information (CNI) member meeting. 

At the recent 2011 ALA Midwinter Meeting in San Diego, Beth Turcy Kilmarx  

co-chaired the Curators and Conservators Discussion Group with Dennis Moser 

(University of Wyoming).  The well-attended meeting was held together with the Public 

Services Discussion Group (co-chairs: Nicolette Dobrowolski, Syracuse University and 

Susan Walker, Yale University).  The lively discussion focused on how libraries are 

dealing with increased demand for digital reproductions, including staff organization, 

workflows, and preservation. 

Juan Denzer has joined Binghamton as the Library Systems Specialist in December 

2010.  Alesia McManus left Binghamton to become the Library Director at Howard 

Community College in Maryland. 

B I N G H A M T O N 

Jill D. Yaples jyaples@binghamton.edu 

B R O C K P O R T 

Charlie Cowling ccowling@brockport.edu 

Debra Ames, Terry Berl, Greg Toth, Shirley West and Mary Jo Orzech, 

along with Brockport student athletes visited School 43 in Rochester 

as part of the "Read: Hope in Action" program.  This was a great 

opportunity to partner with our student athletes to promote reading 

to younger students. 

Our director, Mary Jo Orzech, commented on the governor's recent 

speech concerning SUNY and economic development, and asked 

what we might do at Drake to help the Small Business Center.  To 

that end, Charlie Cowling volunteered to contact them and has met 

with their director to discuss information resources Drake has that 

could be of interest to potential entrepreneurs. 

òThe lively 

discussion 

focused on how 

libraries are 

dealing with 

increased 

demand for 

digital 

reproductionsó 
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Brockportõs Ellsworth the Eagle and a Frog Librarian 

(Greg Toth) with Frog & Toad Together, the book read 

to students at School 43 in Rochester 



Educational Technology Specialist Jim Gordon is the co-author of Office 2011 for Mac 

All-in-One For Dummies.  Scheduled for publication in March 2011, the book is 

designed to bring Mac users up to date on the newest version of the Microsoft Office 

Suite.  The book is Jimõs second publication in the popular Dummies All-In-One 

reference series. 

Associate Librarian Chris Hollister edited Best Practices for Credit-Bearing Information 

Literacy Courses (Chicago: Association of College and Research Libraries, 2010).  The 

book includes previously unpublished papers in which contributing authors outline 

best practices for creating, developing, and teaching credit-bearing information 

literacy courses at the college and university level.  

Ophelia Morey, Coordinator of Community Outreach Services in the Health Sciences 

Library, received two grants from the Mid-Atlantic Region of the National Network of 

Libraries of Medicine.  Both grants focus on outreach and health information and 

serve as a model of community engagement work. 

The University at Buffalo Archives and the Bureau of Jewish Education of Greater 

Buffalo/Jewish Buffalo Archives Project have received the New York State Archivesõ 

2010 Debra E. Bernhardt Annual Archives Award for Excellence in Documenting New 

Yorkõs History. 

Associate Librarian A. Ben Wagner has been appointed to a 2-year term, effective 

January 1st, 2011, as one of two librarian advisers on the American Physical Societyõs 

Publications Oversight Committee, a group that oversees the prestigious Physical 

Review journals. 

 

 

(Continued on page 13) 

B U F F A L O 

Kathleen Quinlivan kquinn@buffalo.edu 
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in Documenting New 

Yorkõs History.ó 
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B R O O M E  C O M M U N I T Y  C O LL E G E 

Karen Pitcher pitcher_k@sunybroome.edu 

We recently welcomed Bren Price as our Technology Careers librarian, and Amanda 

Hollister as our Systems Librarian.  Amanda co-authored a book with former SUNYLA 

member Karen Coombs entitled, Open Source Web Applications for Libraries, which 

was published in October by Information Today.  In January, Amanda presented a  

full-day workshop òOpen Source CMS Playroomó at the ALA Midwinter conference in 

San Diego.  



Charles Lyons has accepted the 

newly-created position of Scholarly 

Communications & Electronic 

Resources Librarian for the UB 

Libraries.  He will coordinate the 

Librariesõ scholarly communication 

activities and oversee the 

collections side of the Librariesõ 

electronic resources.  Charles 

previously served as business/

management librarian in the UB 

Arts & Sciences Libraries. 

Fred Stoss, Associate Librarian in 

the Science and Engineering 

Library, has been named the new Managing Editor for Electronic Green Journal 

(http://escholarship.org/uc/uclalib_egj).  His recent presentations include òE-Literacy 

Conquers Illiteracy: A Librarian-Environmental Educator Collaboration,ó for the Long 

Island Nature Collaborative for Kids Conference, and òLove Canal: Historical 

Perspectives,ó for the Society of Toxicology Annual Meeting in Baltimore, Maryland.  

Fred also served as an external grant reviewer for the 2009/2010 National Oceanic 

and Atmospheric Administrationõs B-WET Environmental Grants (Chesapeake Bay 

Watershed Education and Training Program) and for the 2009 EPA Region 2 

Environmental Education Grants.  

Dorothy Tao, who most recently served as Architecture & Planning Librarian for the UB 

Libraries, retired in December 2010.  Dorothyõs career included reference and 

instruction positions at Lockwood Memorial Library, the UB Health Sciences Library 

and the UB Earthquake Engineering Research Center.  

The spring semester marks the launch of a new interface to the BISON catalog. 

VuFind, an open source search tool, that allows users to go beyond the resources of a 

traditional OPAC.  VuFind features include faceted narrowing of search results, various 

sorting options, suggestions of similar items, cover art, texting and more. 

(Continued from page 12) 
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Screenshot of UBõs new BISON 

Catalog using VuFind. 

http://escholarship.org/uc/uclalib_egj


B U F F A L O  S T A T E 

Lisa Forrest forresla@buffalostate.edu 

As if we needed another reason to love Google!  Ken Fujiuchi, Emerging Technology 

Librarian, and Andy Chambers, Information Commons Technology Administrator, have 

been chosen to participate in Googleõs Cr-48 pilot program.  The pilot program, 

intended to test Googleõs new Chrome operating system (OS), provides participants in 

the program with a Cr-48 netbook.  In return, Google asks that pilot users send 

detailed feedback to the Chrome OS team. Check out  

http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/ic -members-chosen-for-google-pilot-

project/ to read more about the project!  

E. H. Butler Library is pleased to announce that Dan DiLandro, Archivist and Special 

Collections Librarian, has been awarded the 2010 Excellence in Library Service Award 

by the Western New York Library Resources Council.  The award honors individuals 

who have consistently provided outstanding service to library patrons, reflecting Danõs 

commitment to collection development, teaching, and community outreach. 

Congratulations, Dan! 

E. H. Butler Library is pleased to dedicate a beautiful new study space in memory of 

Rose Marie Mack.  In the late ô60s, Rose Marie served as the Head Circulation Clerk 

at E. H. Butler Library.  Rose Marie hired Tom Fontana, the now-famous, award-

winning writer and producer of movies and television, as a student assistant to work 

Saturday nights.  Unlike most student assistants, Tom was given a key to lock up the 

library at night.  Today, Tom feels it was one of the steps to his success as a producer, 

to be so entrusted with authority at such a young age.  To show his appreciation to 

Rose Marie, Tom gave the lead donation to refurbish the alcove as a memorial upon 

her death in 2008.  We know that the alcove will provide a comfortable place for study 

and reflection, welcoming students for years to come. 

Butler Library and the Monroe Fordham Regional History Center announce the joint 

publication of Students Speak: Reactions to Class Experiences at Buffalo State 

College by Dr. Abel Fink, Ed.D., Emeritus Professor of Educational Foundations. Fink, 

who began his tenure at Buffalo State in 1956 after earning degrees in human 

development and group dynamics, was known for his teaching style in which he 

served as group facilitator.  Finkõs book contains student papers collected over his 

four decades of teaching. Last year, the library and the Monroe Fordham Regional 

History Center cooperatively published One Long, Wild Conversation: Selected Letters 

Between a Buffalo State Professor and His Student, a Writer, a collection of 

correspondence between noted social critic/writer Hank Nuwer, õ68, and retired 

English professor Fraser Drew. 

 

(Continued on page 15) 
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Photo of Rose Marie Mack 

Alcove from:  

http://

library.buffalostate.edu/

news/2010/12/who -was-rose

-marie-mack/comment-page-

1/#comment-19855  

http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/ic-members-chosen-for-google-pilot-project/
http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/ic-members-chosen-for-google-pilot-project/
http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/who-was-rose-marie-mack/comment-page-1/#comment-19855
http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/who-was-rose-marie-mack/comment-page-1/#comment-19855
http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/who-was-rose-marie-mack/comment-page-1/#comment-19855
http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/who-was-rose-marie-mack/comment-page-1/#comment-19855
http://library.buffalostate.edu/news/2010/12/who-was-rose-marie-mack/comment-page-1/#comment-19855


Weõre pleased to announce the launch of our new 

mobile Web site, Butler Mobile.  Point your mobile 

browser to http://library.buffalostate.edu/m  to check it 

out.  The new mobile site, developed by Dennis Reed, 

Jr., allows users to view hours, search the library 

catalog, locate items in the library, send a catalog 

record via text or e-mail, browse our blog, access 

phone numbers, renew books, and more.  Butler 

Mobile has been a total hit with our on-the-go students! 

 

On October 27th, the Rooftop Poetry Club participated in a workshop, òArt of the 

Epitaph,ó presented by Dr. David Lampe.  Participants reviewed the tradition of 

tombstone memorials and then experimented with writing their own epitaphs.  On 

December 1st, the club explored òCreating Your Own Chapbookó with Peter Grieco and 

Dennis Piatkowski.  

Once again, the Womenõs Studies program and E. H. Butler Library have teamed up to 

present another great book via the Women & Gender Book Club.  This springõs 

selection, Feminism & Pop Culture, by Andi Zeisler, will culminate with a discussion 

with the author, who is best known as co-founder and editorial/creative director of 

Bitch magazine.  Zeisler will speak with students on the subject of feminism and the 

media.  

Maureen Lindstrom and Eugene Harvey presented òLibQUAL + ( R ) and the 

Information Commons Initiative at Buffalo State Collegeó at the 2010 Library 

Assessment Conference in Baltimore, MD, from October 25th-27 th, 2010.  Their 

presentation can be viewed at  

http://libraryassessment.org/bm~doc/harvey_eugene.pdf 

Lisa Forrest presented, òNothing to Lose: Creative Programming for Frugal Librariansó 

for the Ramapo Catskill Library System roundtable meeting in Middletown, NY.  She 

also presented òCreative Programming for the Frugal Librarianó for the New York 

Library Associationõs annual conference in Saratoga Springs, NY. 

(Continued from page 14) 
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E.H. Butlerõs new mobile 

website 

http://library.buffalostate.edu/m
http://libraryassessment.org/bm~doc/harvey_eugene.pdf


Ethan Masella, part-time librarian, joined the Douglas Library in January.  Ethan holds 

a Bachelor of Arts in Art History from Portland State University and a Master of Arts in 

Library and Information Studies from UW-Madison.  Prior to joining Clinton, Ethan 

worked as a project assistant for UW-Madison's Department of Bacteriology and as 

the Alumni Relations Assistant for UW-Madison's School of Library and Information 

Studies.  

C L I N T O N  C O M M U N I T Y  C OL L E G E 

Catherine Figlioli catherine.figlioli@clinton.edu 

C O B L E S K I L L 

April Davies daviesac@cobleskill.edu 

Construction continues at the Van Wagenen Library.  Some of the recent 

changes: most of the staff work areas have been redone; the freight elevator 

was rehabbed; UV-filtering film has been applied to all the windows.  Theyõll be 

wrapping up work on a new classroom space in the next month or so.  Then 

we start preparing for summer and moving 99% of the collection off-site! 

Novemberõs Amnesty Food Drive was a success.  We waived $235 in overdue 

fines for people who donated food for local charities.  We plan to do another 

one in the spring.  Weõll probably repeat last yearõs karaoke event as well. 

Katherine Brent and April Davies attended the C4D Unconference in Oneonta 

in October. 

April Davies will attend the ACRL conference in Philadelphia at the end of 

March.  April currently serves on the Communications Committee of ACRLõs College 

Libraries Section. 

Katherine Brent will attend the ILLiad International Conference in Virginia Beach, also 

at the end of March.  On a more personal note, Katherine and her husband bought 

their first house in December! 

Susan Carver, currently in Albanyõs MSIS program, will be interning in the Circ/ILL 

department this semester.  Sheõll also be getting some experience at Reference. 
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Construction work at  

Van Wagenen Library 

òThen we start 

preparing for 

summer and 

moving 99% of 

the collection  

off-site!ó 


